Fox Valley Workforce Development Board, Inc.
APPROVED Meeting Minutes
November 9, 2009

Members Present:  Ms. Tirado, Mr. Grant, Mr. Thiel, Mr. Kleman, Ms. Hytrek, Mr. Beregszazi, Mr. Bartz, Ms. Roettger, Mr. Kelly, Ms. Holmes, Mr. Martinez, Ms. LeBrun, Mr. Westphal, Mr. Sloan, Ms. Mingus, Mr. Toshner, Mr. Geigle, Mr. Irwin, Ms. Cronmiller, Mr. Mauch, Ms. VanNess, Mr. Hernke, Ms. Welch

Members Absent:  Mr. Cullen, Mr. Hipke, Mr. Schultz, Mr. Wehner

Others Present:   Ms. Meyer, Ms. Holcomb, Mr. Hesse, Ms. Johnson, Ms. Turner

Approval of May 21, 2009 Minutes:  Mr. Kleman made a motion to approve the May 21st, 2009 minutes.  Mr. Martinez second.  There was no further discussion and the minutes were approved.
Consent Agenda:  Ms. Cronmiller made a motion to approve the consent agenda items as presented (Executive committee draft minutes, Economic Development committee draft minutes, One Stop committee draft minutes, PY 08 End of the Year Report).  Mr. Kelly second.  Mr. Beregszazi abstained.  There was no further discussion and the motion passed.  

Recognition of Julie Holcomb:  Ms. Tirado, Ms. Welch, and the FVWDB members took a moment to thank Julie Holcomb for her years of service and leadership on the FVWDB and also Workforce Economics Boards.   Ms. Holcomb was presented with a vase and words of thanks.  She was very grateful to the board members and staff.
Summer Youth Employment Program:   Ms. Welch gave a brief recap of the summer youth program and a highlight video was shown.
DW Activity:  Mr. Hesse noted 435 announced layoffs to date, last year to date was slightly over 1200.  

Last year, Wausau paper was a typo for 2/27.   Ms. Tirado noted there is talk of hiring now which is a positive.  Ms. Welch commented Alliance Laundry in Ripon is hiring 30 individuals for general labor.  A company in Oshkosh is looking at hiring 200 new hires in the next 6-9 months, is related to the Oshkosh Truck military contract. One in Waupaca is expanding and should be hiring 200 within the next year.  Mercury Marine should also be hiring after the first of the year.  247 individuals are involved in training, outside of special response, which is costing $819,000.  There are also an additional 238 individuals who wish to get involved in training, costs are approximately $698,000.  These numbers don’t include support services.  

Legislative update:  Now that the house has passed the healthcare bill, the WIA will probably be reauthorized.  Ms. Welch just talked to NAWB director, and he was approached by a congressional committee after the first of the year to discuss workforce.  Infrastructure for one stop systems, local control, and incumbent worker training are key components which will be discussed.  GLETA is helping NAWB develop talking points and white papers.  Ms. Welch knows the system needs to be updated but is working for a way to keep key pieces there.  Ms. Tirado would like the Board to review any white papers which have the FVWDB name on them before they are sent to the state or national level.  Ms. Welch will send any information as it becomes relevant.  
Lean Project regarding One Stops:  Professionals who were dislocated workers who were middle managers have given feedback on the one stop system and their thoughts on how it could be improved.  Ms. Welch and staff are putting a priority on improving the one stop system and technology improvements.  Mr. Hesse and Mr. Turner will provide a technology plan for the one stop system by the March 2010 meeting.  Mr. Westphal cautioned that those in higher positions where they worked may have more skills in technology than the average dislocated worker, Ms. Welch agreed that not all of their suggestions would be taken but it’s a starting point.  Computer skill trainings are being set up in area libraries, and Fond du Lac public library basic skills workshops are being done for those looking for work.  Resource room staff are also working with Chilton, Brillion, New Holstein, and Waupaca/Outagamie librarian system on how to assist those who are looking for services in the libraries (If they don’t go to job centers).  Similar activities will also happen in Oshkosh in the spring.  Mr. Turner is advising them to provide services when the job centers are not open to best serve everyone.

Mr. Turner and staff have also written a proposal to the Oshkosh Community Foundation to upgrade equipment in the six job centers.  

Grant Updates:  Ms. Welch gave an update on FVWDB grant activities.  SRR 5 is special response grant; FVWDB’s next request will put us up towards $1 million.  Disability navigator grant initially had 11 positions, but are now 7.  FVWDB will be sharing navigator responsibilities with BAWDB and Mr. Annoye will serve 18 counties.  Title V is for anyone 55 and older and 125% or more of poverty, needing work experience.  They enter community based organizations, not private sector organizations and staff also try to co-enroll in adult program.  POWER:  $1 million grant from DOL to serve 100, 55 or older individuals, can pay for 2 years of schooling, co-enrolled in Title V so we can pay their wages while they work and go to school.  Resource room revenue:  FVWDB can pay for their contributions from the counties if they can’t afford to help with Resource room costs this year.  MIG grant was older worker research grant and will be finalized as of this week.  State WIA allocation adjustment:  state made an error, 6 boards were given not enough money, 5 were given too much over the last 2 years.   Errors were made in formula DW, Adult and youth, and ARRA funds from this summer.  In the formula, FVWDB lost $880,018 due to the error.  Funds will be made up from the governor’s discretionary funds which loses its formula requirements that are tied to programs; can be moved from one program to another.  It’s also a 2 yr grant and will run until June 30, 2011.  Ms. Welch has not seen the final letter from DWD as of yet.  In total, it is an $11 million error statewide.  Ms. Welch’s recommendations are to set it aside for now, some will go to offset youth programming as it was shorted ($50,000 or so), $100,000 set aside for adult funding for training, and the remainder to be set aside as we have almost 500 people who are involved currently in training (doesn’t include SRR which runs out June 30th.  FVWDB needs about $500,000 to pay for the second year of training for those who are currently in their first year of training.  STW grant:  $100,001 to send partially employed, 200% of poverty individuals that need to be trained, $1000 per person.  There are 35 people on list for January.  Ms. Welch is very happy to report the FVWDB isn’t in the red this year; it’s a good year as far as budget goes but due to the poor economy.
Wind energy grant:  New North grant for $25,000 and is administered by the FVWDB.  Survey being done for training needs for wind energy; first $25,000 is for convening groups, and the next round of funds will be written for training funds.  

PY 09 Budget Update:  Ms. Welch distributed a green budget handout; trying to simplify the information given so it easier to understand.  The handout shows the expenditure lines the Board approved previously.  Information presented is as of September 30, 2009 or first quarter.  If anyone ever wants further detail on budget numbers, please let Ms. Welch know.  The blue form is last year’s close-out information which was approved in the past.  Ms. Welch offered to review any budget lines and information to anyone who needs additional information.  Mr. Bartz confirmed that there is flexibility to move items around within each line item. 

Mr. Westphal made a motion to accept the Fiscal year 09 budget report, and Mr. Mauch second.  There was no further discussion and the motion passes.  

PY 08 Audit Update:  Audit is December 7th, 2009.  As approved at a previous board meeting, an outside vendor, Kerber Rose, is under contract to visit the office once per quarter in preparation of the audit to make sure everything, including internal controls, is in place.  
Proposed by-law changes:  Ms. Welch showed members the proposed changes under section 2, page 3, Directors’ terms would expire in June of each year rather than December.  Page 4, section 1, would be updated to reflect the time period of July 1-June 30th.  The annual meeting was always in December but would now be in May in order to coincide with the fiscal year of July 1 to June 30th.  


Mr. Bartz asked if there were any other references to the annual meeting in the by-laws.  It was noted to update the section 2, page 3 to say “expire on June 30th of each year.”  Mr. Beregszazi and Mr. Martinez second.  There was no further discussion and the motion passes.  

Other business:   One stop activity report was distributed and the job centers are extremely busy.  

Performance measures for PY 08:  FVWDB met or exceeded all measures for all programs.  The state will be moving towards common performance measures for next year; four for adult and dw, and three for youth, so there won’t be as many categories as there are currently.  Not being able to get folks employed could affect performance measures for the current year.

Ms. Welch would like to thank all staff, contractors and partners for their hard work and dedication during the past year.  She also would like to thank FVWDB members for their support. 

Announcements:  Mr. Toshner noted as of December 31, 2009 he will be retiring from FVTC and will be leaving the Board.  

Adjournment:  Mr. Toshner made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Hernke second.  There was no further discussion and the meeting was adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Cheryl A. Welch

